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NFI in the USA:  Development of the Forest Inventory and 
Analysis (FIA) Program  

Richard W. Guldin1 and W. Brad Smith2   
 
Introduction: Forest inventories in the United States began through decennial censuses in 1830.  By 
the early 1870s, concerns about the depletion of U.S. forests—evident in the census data—led to the 
first analyses of forest conditions by government officials.  Public presentations of analytical findings 
mobilized public sentiment for legislative action that created a new federal office to propose solutions.  
From the 1880s to 1910, further private sector advocacy combined with focused federal leadership led 
to creation of “national forests” and expanded federal missions to conduct research and assist private 
forest landowners in improving management of their forests.  Over the past century, FIA program 
advances have always occurred along two intertwined pathways—advances based on scientific research 
and advances arising from client and stakeholder advocacy and support.  When either of these have 
slackened, the FIA program has experienced difficulties fulfilling its mission.  During the 1970s-1990s, 
rapid research advances in new inventory techniques were not paired with stronger attention on evolving 
stakeholder needs.  The result was erosion in support and capacity and demands for wholesale revision 
of the FIA program (AF&PA 1998, LaBau et al 2007).  It wasn’t until broader and deeper client and 
stakeholder support was obtained that major program transformation and increased capacity occurred.  
Synergy between these two pathways has been critical to major FIA program advances the past 20 years 
(Guldin et al 2013).  Neither alone would have sufficed.  Over the last two decades, the FIA program 
metamorphosed into a rigorously scientific NFI program for the 21st century that meets a broader array 
of information needs for a more diverse clientele; hence has greater public value and political support. 

Materials and methods:  Historical public records, and our personal experiences working regionally, 
nationally, and internationally form the basis for our presentation.   

Results:  The programmatic transformation and increased focus on serving the information needs of a 
diverse array of users has led to a highly credible, well-funded, NFI program.   FIA program experts 
have helped other countries, such as Mexico, Argentina, and Chile, create modern NFIs and provided 
technical assistance to many others.  FIA experts on UN-FAO global forest resource assessment teams 
and ECE committees and the Montréal Process Working Group on SFM have shared the lessons learned 
in the U.S. thereby contributing to better global inventory programs, indicators, and reporting capacities.   

Conclusion: Leadership attention to meeting client and stakeholder information needs and fostering 
mutually beneficial partnerships is as vital to a healthy NFI program as cutting-edge research.  
Responsiveness to user community information needs has been essential to FIA program success and 
its value to society, perhaps even more so than implementing new technological advances.   
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